MINUTES OF THE HEALTH LAW SECTION 

EXECUTIVE COUNCIL REGULAR MEETING
OF JUNE 26, 2003

ORLANDO MARRIOTT WORLD CENTER – ORLANDO, FLORIDA

I.
Call to Order


Chair Buchanan called the meeting to at approximately 4:35 p.m. on June 26, 2003, at the Orlando Marriott World Center.  Executive Council members & Past Chairs in attendance, either in person or by telephone, were John D. Buchanan, Christine Cannell Whitney, James M. Barclay, Allen R. Grossman, Gus Weekley, Laurie Levin, Monica Rodriguez, Jodi Laurence, Jim Farrell, Bruce D. Lamb, Lester Perling, Graham Nicol, George F. Indest, III, Greg Chaires, Steve Grigas, Mike Bittman  Section members in attendance were Troy Kishbaugh, Cynthia Mikos, William Dillon, Mary Crossly, Jeanne Helton, Ann Bittinger, , Dr. Bill Choisser,  and Section Administrator Donna Byrd.  Paul Hill and Michael Glazer attended as guests.
II.
Minutes


Minutes of the January 16, 2003 meeting were approved unanimously.

III.
Election of Officers and Executive Council


The slate of Officers and Executive Council members included Chair-Elect: James M. “Chet” Barclay; Treasurer: Allen R. Grossman; Secretary: Laurie Levin and four Executive Council members for terms expiring in 2006.  They were Jeannie Helton; Troy Kishbaugh; Jodi Laurence; and Cynthia Mikos.  The entire slate was elected by acclamation.  

IV.
Financial Report


The Section’s Treasurer, Chet Barclay, presented the Financial Report.  Total revenues to date for this year are at $45,615 and total expenditures for this fiscal year to date are at $49,492.  The Section’s current fund balance is $118,514.  The Financial Report was approved unanimously.
V.
Committee/Division Reports

A.
Section Administration


The Section Administration Report was presented by Chair-Elect Christine Whitney.  Responses to the Trickel Award contest have been disappointing.  We will look for ways to increase participation.


1.
Bylaws


Donna Byrd distributed the new bylaws and presented a report suggesting that an amendment be made to Section 6.2 concerning Executive Council meetings.  The amendment would renumber the section and re-write the new paragraph (d) to read:

Manner of Action.  In lieu of an actual in-person meeting, a majority
 Of the executive council membership may act or transact authorized

                 Business by:



(1)  written approval;

(2)  telephonic communication with subsequent written confirmation of approval;
(3)  electronic communication (e-mail or fax) provided however, that authorized votes that are cast by e-mail shall not require subsequent confirmation in writing.


The amendments passed unanimously.



2.
Website



Chet Barclay reported on the status of the Section website.  It continues to be a popular internet destination.
B.
Legislative Committee 


Allen R. Grossman reported about the activities of the Section in regard to medical malpractice legislation during the regular legislative session and the first Special Session.  Due to the inclusion of numerous provisions in proposed legislation that would have a significant impact on the regulation of health care practitioners and the enormous burden of trying to deal with these issues as part of the “medical malpractice” circus that is dominating legislative action, the Committee recommended retaining a lobbyist to assist with these issues.  The Florida Bar had been approached about using their lobbying team to assist with the Section’s issues, but declined.  Paul Hill and Michael Glazer explained to the meeting that The Florida Bar lobbyists are only permitted to lobby on issues impacting the regulation of attorneys and are not permitted to lobby other issues on behalf of Sections or members.

The Executive Council voted to approve retaining a lobbyist to help us with four issues: Opposing efforts to allow regulatory boards to appoint their own hearing officer; Opposing efforts to permit regulatory boards to re-weigh evidence after the completion of a hearing to dispute material facts; Opposing a reduction of the burden of proof in license disciplinary proceedings; and Opposing expansion of the costs which regulatory boards can assess against licensees in disciplinary proceedings.  A budget of $20,000 was approved and an appropriate budget amendment was passed.  Paul Hill indicated that The Florida Bar Board of Governors would do everything possible to expedite the contract approval process in order to facilitate timely retaining of a lobbyist.


A motion was made to seek participation and financial assistance in this effort from the Administrative Law Section.  In addition, a Steering Committee was appointed consisting of Allen Grossman, Bruce Lamb and Graham Nicol.  It was agreed that if the Administrative Law Section joined the effort, they could appoint additional members to the Steering Committee.  Donna Byrd and Paul Hill offered any necessary assistance in completing an appropriate contract and obtaining approval from The Florida Bar.  The Steering Committee was authorized to prepare and distribute a Legislative Alert explaining the Section’s concern about the identified issues.

C.
Education Committee



1.  Publications – The report of Robert McCurdy was presented reminding everyone to encourage members to write articles.

     Chairman Buchanan suggested that a case law update be prepared.  Chair-Elect Whitney agreed to appoint a committee

2.  CLE – Monica Rodriguez presented a brief report.

VI.
Old Business


A.
Nova Southeastern University Masters In Health Law Program


Michael Glazer reported that The Florida Bar is no longer on board with the Section’s objections to the Nova program.  The Section will continue to fight this issue of giving law degrees to non-lawyers and will work with the UPL office and other organizations including the ABA.


B.
Health Law Handbook

Chet Barclay reported that the first edition of the Section’s new Health Law Handbook is out.  There are already plans to expand some of the chapters and to create new chapters as well as create a set of example forms for practitioners.  Recognition was given to the FSU College of Law for co-sponsoring the publication.  Chairman Buchanan presented Chet Barclay with an autographed edition of the handbook.

Chet also reported on the scheduled HIPAA CLE program set for July 25, 2003 in Tampa.


C.
Trickel Legal Writing Contest

Donna Byrd reported that there had been no responses to the call for papers.  The Executive Council voted to extend the entry deadline to July 1, 2003.  If there are not sufficient entries we will consider re-noticing the competition in September.  Professor Crossly offered to help obtain a list of health law faculty.  

D.  National Association of Administrative Law Judges


The NAALJ annual conference is planned for October 2003 in Orlando.  They may be looking for a speaker Medicaid and Medicare issues.  Chair-Elect Whitey volunteered to make a presentation for them.
VII.
New Business


A. 
Presentation By Department of Health General Counsel William Large

Mr. Large cancelled his appearance before the Executive Council.


B.
Creation of HIPAA Division

The Executive Council voted to create a HIPAA Division under the Substantive Law Committee.  

VIII.
Chair’s Comments


Chair John Buchanan made his final remarks and thanked those who had assisted his term in office.  Chair-Elect Whitney presented him with an appreciation plaque on behalf of the Section.

IV.
Chair-Elect’s Comments


Chair-Elect Whitney discussed making new appointments and the need to reach out for under-utilized talent within the Section.  She also indicated a plan to establish a Strategic Planning Committee.  She also announced the appointments of Bruce Lamb, Chet Barclay, Laurie Levin, Mary Crossly and Harold Kaplan to the committee.

X.
Dates For Next Meeting 


It was agreed that the next Section Executive Council meeting at should be held from 3:30 to 6:30 on Thursday September 4, 2003.  
XI.
Adjournment


At approximately 6:30 p.m. Chairman Buchanan adjourned the meeting.







________________________________









Allen R. Grossman, Secretary

# 12870 v1

